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Measures to support a safer 
drug supply

Tyndall’s CMAJ commentary regarding 
safer supply, namely pharmaceutical alter­
natives to the poisoned drug supply fuel­
ing the overdose crisis, describes the roots 
of the overdose crisis and calls for a clear 
strategy to scale up safer supply prescrib­
ing.1 Addressing barriers to prescribing, 
coupled with the decriminalization of 
drugs, is essential to the success of this 
approach.

Tyndall discusses how the provision of 
safer supply by physicians has been met 
with reluctance, and that prescribing 
rates are too low to positively affect the 
overdose crisis.1 This is partly because of 
prescription review programs by regula­
tory colleges, with perceived inappropri­
ate prescribing being grounds for repri­
mand. Federal Minister of Health Patty 
Hajdu released a letter calling on colleges 
to support clinicians and increase access 
to safer supply.2 As the minister points 
out, important measures to prevent 
opioid overprescribing must be weighed 
against the need to prescribe pharma­
ceutical alternatives. Supporting clin­
icians to prescribe without fear of reprisal 
may affect access to safer supply.

Prescribing rates, however, even for 
evidence-based therapies for opioid use 
disorder, are low among physicians, indi­
cating that the widespread adoption of 
safer supply prescribing will be a chal­
lenge.3 A practitioner-led model requires 
engagement from more clinicians, with 
access to a wider array of opioid formula­
tions, such as liquid hydromorphone and 
diacetylmorphine. Recently, British 
Columbia implemented a public health 
order that expanded prescribing of con­

trolled substances by registered nurses.4 

This is a major step for increasing access 
to safer supply.

In Ontario, safer supply programs 
have been in place for up to 5 years, 
s h o w i n g  p r e l i m i n a r y  r e s u l t s  o f 
decreased rates of overdose and infec­
tion, improvements in chronic disease 
management and decreases in illegal 
activities to fund illicit drug purchase.5 
These programs are creating compelling 
evidence that many of the harms of 
illicit drug use are in fact related to the 
prohibition of these substances and our 
societal response to their use.5 Prime 
Minister Justin Trudeau specifically 
stated that the decriminalization of 
drugs is not being considered and that 
safer supply is the government’s key 
priority for addressing the overdose cri­
sis.6 However, criminalizing drugs and 
the people who use them dispropor­
tionately affects poor and racialized 
groups, thereby undermining efforts 
made to improve access to health care 
services, including safer supply. Govern­
ment officials should look to decrim­
inalization as part of a plan to support 
expanded access to safer supply. This 
would require legislative change and 
coordination among government agen­
cies, as has been done in response to 
coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19).

Swift and decisive action has been cru­
cial to Canada’s success in limiting the 
spread of COVID-19. The same emphatic 
response is needed now to combat the 
overdose crisis. As we await a large-scale 
public health model of safe supply, clin­
icians must be supported by regulatory 
colleges to prescribe safer opioid alterna­
tives in tandem with the decriminalization 
of drugs and the people who use them.
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